MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 
ON TUESDAY 15th MARCH 2011 – NO. 40
Present: 
Cllr. Simmons, Chairman, Cllr. Findlay, Cllr. Twynam, Cllr. Godwin, and one member of the public.
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting
Part Meeting: District Cllr Sir William Lawrence.
1. Apologies:
Cllr. Hardy, County Cllr. Richard Hobbs
2. Public Participation:

Mr. Evans was attending to express his concerns

over lack of action to re-classify the E5341 as a bridleway. As this is an Agenda item Mr. Evans was asked if he would mind waiting a few moments until that item was reached.
3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                        No interests were declared.
4. E5341: 

The status of this has been questioned by the Parish Council for   

some twenty years. Since ceasing to be a member of the Council Mr. Evans has continued to liaise with WCC and the Countryside Access Team.  He received notification from Paul Williams that due to restructuring the matter should not progress to the next stage as this would inevitably involve a major public enquiry. Mr. Williams has now left WCC and Marian Boardman will be taking over from him.

The last communication we had from Mr. Williams was in November 2008 when he asked the Council to obtain statements from residents and twenty five completed ones were returned to him at the beginning of 2009.

Mr. Evans asked that the Council pursue the matter further.

Cllr. Simmons asked Mr. Evans if he still has copies of the original witness statements he obtained and, if so, could he pass them to the Clerk for the file. He also asked that Mr Evans return the council’s official file on the matter to the Clerk.

Cllr. Simmons explained, that based on an oral witness statements he had received, he had formed the view that, in order to correctly reflect its historical use, the route should probably be classed as a restricted byway rather than a bridleway as thought up until now.  According to the witness, whilst primarily used for journeys on foot and horse back, the route was also originally used to transport coffins to St. John’s Church on a horse drawn cart. That was sufficiently narrow to pass through a riding gate at the top of the Rough Hills bank. Mr. Evans had no knowledge of that.

The point had also been made to Cllr Simmons that the state of the E5341 did not feature as being of any great concern when the council carried out its 2009 questionnaire survey.  The question therefore arose as to how much time, effort and potentially cost residents wished the council to expend on the matter.

It was agreed that, because several of the current Cllrs. are unaware of the history of this issue, more information should be collected and opinions sought.

5. Flood Alleviation Scheme:
Cllr. Simmons and Cllr. Twynam hosted a visit by Peter Bones, WCC Flood Risk Manager, on the 8th February and Cllr. Twynam circulated a report on this to all Cllrs. prior to the meeting.

It was unanimously agreed that a letter of thanks should be sent to Peter Bones expressing the council’s appreciation for the considerable time he spent on surveying and recording all the locations where flooding occurs.

As no communications have been received regarding the proposed flood alleviation scheme at Wilmcote Lane / Brook Road, Cllr. Twynam asked what Cllrs. thought our next course of action should be.  Cllr. Simmons agreed to draft a letter to send to Steve O’Connor, Principal Engineer- Bridge Maintenance, WCC who is the council’s contact for the project.
6. Reports from and Referrals to District & County Cllrs:
Cllr. Hobbs had provided a report outlining budget cuts which the Clerk had circulated prior to the meeting.
Cllr. Simmons thanked Cllr. Lawrence for the courtesy of his invitation to attend his Chairman’s Civic Service at Haselor Church on Sunday 13th March and the reception at the School afterwards.  He also expressed appreciation for Cllr Lawrence having kept in touch with parish matters during his particularly busy civic year as Chairman of the District Council. 
Cllr. Lawrence had also provided a report for circulation prior to the meeting.  He added to this by saying that there will be no charge for green bin collections at present as some grant aid has been received.  There will unfortunately have to be staff redundancies. Verge cutting will continue to the end of the current financial year and SDC are looking at the grounds maintenance contract.  It is possible that the number of “amenity” cuts may have to be reduced slightly. Consideration is being given to changing the floral displays in the centre of Stratford to shrubs. 
At the request of Cllr. Simmons, Cllr. Lawrence gave an update on the current situations of both Globe House and the Greig Centre at Alcester.
It is intended to try and keep some sort of District Council presence at Globe House for the public.  The County has decided to retain Alcester Fire Station and a library service. However, the future uses of all the publicly owned buildings within the “Priory Road / Seggs Lane triangle” are under review.  That includes the Police Station and Health Centre; the latter becoming redundant once the new Alcester Hospital is completed.  Logic says that there should be scope for sharing of assets and cost saving.
At the Greig Centre, the Trustees are in considerable financial difficulties and are attempting to have the restrictions of a covenant released. That passed from the former Alcester RDC to the District Council upon local government re-organisation in 1974. The Trustees hope to smarten up the Sports Centre and obtain planning permission for residential development on the site of the Greig Hall.  Proceeds from the land sale would enable them to clear the Trust’s debts and discharge any liabilities towards the Town and District Councils.  Cllr. Lawrence confirmed that the District Council Executive’s decision about lifting the covenant had been “called in” to an Overview & Scrutiny Committee.
Cllr Twynam asked if all SDC budgets have been agreed. Cllr. Lawrence advised that, whilst the overall budget and Precept has been set, the working budgets for individual services and any knock on effects have not yet emerged.

Cllr. Lawrence commented on how proud he had been to see a member of Aston Cantlow Parish Council in attendance at the recent WCC convened Alcester/Bidford Community Forum because he had raised a number of issues and posed some searching questions of the guest speakers.

7. Minutes:

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved and 

signed. 

8. Communications relating to previous minutes:
Two quotations had been received for refurbishing the public benches located on Bearley Road, Aston Cantlow.  As these quotes were not for identical works, the Clerk was requested to ask the one Company to revisit their quotation and re-price it against a “standard specification” so as to enable a fair comparison.  It was also suggested that another local tradesman should be given the opportunity to quote.  Cllr. Twynam agreed to make contact with him. 
All other relevant communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.
9. Other communications:

Cllr. Simmons had been in communication with a Cycling Club over an accident on 10th March he had come upon, shortly after a cyclist from the club came off his cycle on the bend near Glebe Farm and broke his hip.  This had been immediately reported via the Highways Direct call centre to John Brown, Locality Officer with WCC Highways Dept, who sent a team to inspect the surface of the road with a view to cleansing it if necessary. Contrary to the cyclists’ report of there being oil on the road, no slippery substances were found. 

It had since been reported to Cllr. Simmons by the Cycling Club that there is a drain cover on the main cycling line which apparently has been known for years to be difficult to negotiate, as is the bend itself because of its tightness. As this is the second incident in the past month where a cyclist has come off his bike and been injured, Cllr. Simmons has arranged to meet with John Brown, the resident of the village who also had a similar accident and, if possible, a member of the Cycling Club to resolve any safety hazards.
All other communications had been circulated prior to the meeting.
10. Community Emergency Plan: 
Cllr. Twynam circulated a report prior to the meeting stating that he and Cllr. Findlay have now acquired a lockable trunk to contain the emergency equipment in the shed.  A weatherproof padlock has to be purchased and keys provided to all who use the shed – Cllr Twynam will attend to that and provide the Clerk with a list of the contents so that the Insurance Company can be informed of the value.

Sand bags: Cllr. Twynam recommended that as there are only a few properties where sand bags are of value as a flood defence, we enquire whether the owners actually need any and, if so, fill some new bags with the remainder of the sand in stock to pass to them. All agreed.

A copy of the current Emergency Plan to be re-circulated to all Cllrs. for amendments/comments in order that it can then be sent to WCC for formal updating.
11. The Greig Centre:
The Council endorsed urgent action taken by the Chairman when he sent an emailed letter dated 25th February to the Mayor of Alcester in response to the latter’s dated 24th February regarding the future of the Greig Hall and proposed lifting of the covenant by SDC.

However, councillors questioned whether the future of the Greig Centre is of great concern to residents of the parish and how much council time should be devoted to the matter given the more local matters that need attention.
12. Parish Council Role in Events:

Cllr. Twynam is not convinced that the Parish Council should be involved with events as he feels the website will facilitate this.
Cllr. Simmons reminded colleagues that following the November meeting, he had tabled a proposal that an Events Working Party be set up with representatives of other established organisations within the parish.  He agreed with Cllr. Twynam that the Parish Council should not itself be taking the lead on individual events, unless specifically requested to do so.  At the January meeting time constraints had prevented consideration of the item.  Given that the Aston Cantlow Community Forum was inaugurated on 2nd March it would now be logical for the views of that body to be sought and for any Working Party to be formed from its members.

All were in agreement.

13. Chairman’s and Councillors’ Allowances:
Cllr. Simmons proposed that the Chairman’s allowance built into the current year’s budget and allowed for in the 2011-12 draft budget be discontinued, and that the budgeted sum be applied to facilitating the work of the newly formed Aston Cantlow Community Forum. Items such as a flip chart easel/stand, pad, pens and ancillary equipment could be purchased.

If there is insufficient money available from within the Lottery grant for the Website, the balance of this year’s budgeted allowance be put towards a digital projector and screen, and that the overall sum available be topped up from the General Reserve if found necessary. 
Seconded by Cllr. Twynam and agreed by all.

14. Parish Council’s Working Budget for 2011-12:
Cllr. Simmons proposed that the draft budget for 2001-12 that was tabled at the last meeting be adopted as the Working Budget for 2011-12, with the Chairman’s Allowance re-designated as ‘Community Forum Support’ .
Seconded by Cllr. Findlay and agreed by all.

15. Code of Conduct, Paragraph 12 (2):

Cllr. Simmons proposed:

1) That it be formally recorded that when adopting in July 2007 the “Model Code of Conduct for Parish and Town Councils”, as produced by the Standards Board for England, the Parish Council also adopted Paragraph 12(2) by virtue of the fact that the precise wording of that clause appears in the Council’s adopted Code of Conduct; and

2) That it also be formally noted for the avoidance of doubt, that having adopting the Model Code, the Parish Council also adopts, as an Annex, “The Ten General Principles” that underpin the Code.

Seconded by Cllr. Findlay and all in agreement.
16. Community Website Project:
Cllr Simmons reported that the council was still awaiting a final Agreement with Club despite:

· The informal council meeting held on the 7th October 2010 with Mr Tim Newman representing the Club;


· The negotiating meeting held on the 10th February between Mr Newman and Cllrs Hardy, Twynam and Simmons to review a draft Agreement; and


· Cllr Simmons attendance at a meeting of the Club Committee on the 28th February. 
Following the meeting on the 10th February, Cllr Simmons had updated the draft Agreement, obtained Cllr Hardy’s and Cllr Twynam’s concurrences and then sent it to Mr Newman on the 22nd February.  It had been agreed that he would review the document and then use his legal background, in liaison with Cllr Hardy, to convert it into an appropriate legal form.  

In view of the ongoing delay which is now holding up ordering the Community Computer, Cllr. Simmons had expressed his frustration to the Club Secretary and set a deadline of the 28th March by when the Agreement needed to be signed. 

At the inaugural AC Community Forum on the 2nd March, a retired IT consultant and resident of Aston Cantlow, Mr David Hannaford, had volunteered his services to the project.  His offer had been a godsend and he had assumed the role of Lead Technical Consultant.  He worked tirelessly alongside SDC’s IT staff to identify a way forward that will overcome the CMS access and security issues identified by the Forum.

In order to maintain the momentum of the project and avoid delay, urgent decisions had been needed regarding:

· Continuing to use SDC’s IT staff to support the project;

· Adoption of the Wordpress Content Management System (CMS);

· Running the CMS on an externally hosted server provided by a third party that was appointed by SDC with the Council’s agreement;

· Requesting SDC to invoice the Parish Council for five year’s hosting, even though the initial external contract would be for a lesser period.

Following a meeting between SDC’s IT staff, David Hannaford and Cllr Simmons on the 10th March when the above arrangements were negotiated, Cllr Simmons had as soon a practicable afterwards briefed the Clerk, recognising that all actions have to be taken in her name.  
The Clerk was content that appropriate arrangements were being proposed and agreed to exercise the delegated authority granted her at the last meeting in order that actions could be put into effect immediately.  She also agreed with the Chairman that they would seek formal endorsement of those delegated actions at the next Council meeting.  
Cllr Simmons proposed, Cllr Twynam seconded and councillors unanimously endorsed the actions taken.

Cllr Twynam proposed and Cllr Godwin seconded a vote of thanks to David Hannaford on behalf of the Council for all his hard work and this was also unanimously agreed
Discussion took place about the formal launch of the Community Website by the Chairman of SDC at his last official engagement at the Annual Parish Meeting on the 17th May.  Unfortunately David Hannaford will not be available on that date but he felt sure that his son Stuart, the project’s other volunteer IT consultant, will be willing to help as necessary.
Cllr. Simmons reported that because the project had moved forward so rapidly, there had been insufficient time for him to incorporate the revised SDC website costs and the results of tendering for the Community Computer into the Cost Plan.  He would do so as soon as possible and see whether there will be funds available from the Lottery grant for a digital projector, the purchase of which has been agreed in principle by the Big Lottery Fund.
The details of a scheme for sponsorship of the Community Website or commercial advertising on it had not been resolved.  Cllr Simmons will prepare a paper which, having circulated it amongst councillors for comment, he will take to the Forum on the 20th April.

17. Vacancy Seat on the Council:
One resident had expressed an interest in being co-opted onto the Council as a result of the notice in last month’s Village Vine.  
18. 
Payment of outstanding invoices:
19. Current status of planning applications:
The Old Forge 11/00157/TREE



passed 10.03.11
24. Items for consideration at next meeting:

It was agreed by all that as the official launch of the website is to be carried out at the Open Parish Meeting, followed by the A.G.M., the agenda for the next ordinary meeting should be kept to a minimum to cover only very important items. 
The Council moved into closed session 
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